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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 12th November 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

219/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  The Community Warden attended and 14 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman) and Cllr Mrs Baldock (prior commitments), Cllr Pickering (ward member) and the PCSO.
220/18 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
221/18 Minutes of the meeting of 8th October 2018

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 8th October 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

222/18 Matters Arising
222/18-1  Hatchentan:  The application for a Judicial Review of ABC’s decision to ‘decline to determine’ the planning application has been refused as being ‘totally without merit’.  Costs have been awarded to ABC.  (196/18-1)
222/18-2  Woodchurch Road:  The warning chevron signs are on order.  KCC’s drainage team has reported that the ditches need clearing, this is the responsibility of the landowners.  The source of the water leak is being followed-up by KCC.  (196/18-2)  
222/18-3  Letter to the ABC CEO:  A formal complaint was sent to the Leader because Cllr Clokie had not replied to the PC’s letter, notwithstanding a phone call in acknowledgement to the Clerk and a follow-up call from the Chairman.   There has been no response from the Leader and the letter of complaint will be resent.  (196/18-3)
222/18-4  Meeting with the Football Foundation:  The report has not yet been received.  (196/18-7)
222/18-5  Planning:  No updates have been received for Oak Tree field, Willow Paddock or Herwish.  (221/18)
222/18-6  Ransley Farm pedestrian crossing:   ABC has advised that no proposal to move the crossing has been received, but noted that KCC has commented that details of the location of the crossing could be a planning condition.  (197/18)
222/18-7  Precinct 13:  See 230/18.  (197/18)  
222/18-8  Poppet Wood:  An update from the enforcement officer is awaited.  (212/18)
222/18-9  Parking and lighting reviews:   A site visit to areas in the village where parking is a problem has been conducted by ABC and parish councillors, these include Tilden Close, The Chennells, and by the village green near Greenside.  New parking spaces will cost £2000 each, would the PC be willing to fund this?  The PC’s requests were noted and a report is awaited.  The village green is owned by the PC, could S106 monies be used to fund parking spaces here, however this would entail cutting into the green
Lighting:  ABC has advised that Planning cannot enforce against lighting put up contrary to approved plans; any new lights may need planning permission.  The working group will meet to identify sites where lighting is needed and then seek the necessary permissions.
222/18-10 Halden Herald:  Copy deadline is 16th November.  It is hoped to distribute the Herald in time to advertise the Christmas Fair on December 2nd.
223/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Park name:  ‘Jubilee Park’ was supported.
Woodchurch Road:  Water run-off from the field is thought to be the source of the water ‘leak’; digging out the ditches may alleviate the problem.  KCC will be asked to contact the landowner re ditching, and enforce given that it is a safety hazard in winter.  It was pointed out that water runs off the fields on both sides of the road and flows across and downhill, following the gradient; ditches on both sides of the road are inadequate.

Byway AT254 temporary closure:  A closure order until August 2019 is in force and remedial works to the BOAT are scheduled for December 2018.  There are concerns that on completion use of the byway by 4x4s and motorbikes will be encouraged, to the detriment of other users such as pedestrians, cyclists and riders, residents and wildlife.  The Parish Council was asked to request a postponement to the works and apply for a restriction or Traffic Regulation Order to prevent its use by 4x4s and motorbikes.  It was noted that such an order would also ban the use of horse-drawn vehicles.  The request will be an agenda item for December.  The issue was discussed at Biddenden PC meeting; the Clerk to follow-up.  
Telephone box on the village green:  The light is not working; the Clerk will report it to BT Openreach.

Planning applications:  Two have been received since publication of the agenda:  18/01596/AS and 18/01602/AS.

Ransley Farm:  Cala Homes has not responded to recent correspondence re the location of the proposed puffin crossing.  ABC has advised that no revised proposal has been submitted to KCC, which has suggested that any such proposal could be dealt with by way of a planning condition.  The Design and Access Statement states that the company is liaising with the parish; the Clerk confirmed that there has been no contact with the Parish Council. The Parish Council was asked to write to Cala Homes and ask it to reconsider the location, with reference to the Design and Access Statement.  It was noted that KCC has approved the location and will have to approve an alternative.

Oak Tree field, Willow Paddock, Herwish:  The Chairman confirmed that no updates have been received.
The meeting was reconvened.
224/18  Reports

224/18-1  Community Warden  The Warden advised that she has contacted the local youth worker about the antisocial behaviour; the Warden and PCSO will visit the homes of the offenders.  A recent incident involving abusive language from young teenagers has been reported to 101.  The Warden reported that a kitchen knife was found in the Hookstead bus shelter; this will be handed in.  A request for lighting in the bus shelters was put; the Chairman replied that this has been ruled out on cost grounds.
224/18-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report is attached to the Minutes.
225/18  Names for the park at Hopes Grove

The Chairman reported that suggestions put forward are:  The Park, High Halden Village Park, Jubilee Park, The People’s Park and The Community Park.  Cllr Mrs Morgan stated that the area is known as ‘Jubilee Field’, having been purchased in 1977 to commemorate HM Queen’s Silver Jubilee.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell and Cllr Dr Taylor agreed, the name is part of the village history.  It was proposed that the park be named ‘Jubilee Park’.
Resolved:

That the park in High Halden be named Jubilee Park.

Registration with Fields in Trust can now be completed, to protect the park in perpetuity.
226/18  Names for new housing developments in the parish

The Chairman reported that the Street Naming and Numbering Dept of ABC is inviting suggestions from the PC for naming the development at the KCC Highways Depot; the developer has proposed Foxhill Drive.  The final decision rests with ABC.  Councillors put forward the following names:  Centenary Place, Basil Place, Wright Drive; the latter two are taken from the name of one of the fallen from the village in WWl who has no known grave – Basil Wright MC.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell advised that the Wright family lived in Hookstead House and Basil Wright’s father was a past chairman of the PC.  It will not be possible to consult the family because there are no family members in the village.  It was proposed that the PC puts forward the name Basil Wright Drive.  Kristina Hoath’s offer to provide a short biography was welcomed, with thanks.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council submits the name Basil Wright Drive for the former KCC Highways Depot.

227/18  Grounds maintenance specification for 2019-2020

The recommendations from Aspire had been circulated.  Discussion was deferred pending Cllr Robinson’s arrival.
228/18 Repairs to the children’s play area

228/18-1  Management of the play area fencing  The wooden fencing has been repeatedly vandalised, should the palings be screwed rather than nailed on, and should repairs be effected given that it would likely be damaged again.  Everything Outside (who installed the fence) counselled against screwing in the palings because vandals would likely kick them harder, resulting in more damage.  Cllr Mrs Morgan noted that the installer has, to date, repaired the fencing free of charge and recommended that CCTV be put in.  David Ball has suggested that the palings could be held in place by wire running around the top rail, which could be put in by the Xbox team.   The Chairman noted that in the long term S106 monies could be used to put in metal railings, and asked if the wooden fence should be removed.  It was agreed that it should remain for the security of children playing in the area.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell suggested that photos of the damage be published in the Herald.  It was proposed that Outdoorsy Living be asked to repair the fence and invoice the PC, after which David Ball will be asked to wire in the palings.
Resolved:

That Outdoorsy Living be asked to repair the fence and invoice the Parish Council.

Resolved:

On completion of the repairs David Ball will be asked to wire in the palings.
228/18-2  Quotes for repairs to the children’s play equipment
Three quotes have been sought and one received, of approx £4500.  To be discussed at the December meeting when the other quotes should be available.
229/18  Job description for a part-time groundsman/park-keeper
A draft job description was drawn up by the Vice-chairman and Clerk, and circulated.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell queried the clause that the groundsman will advise as to playability of the sports pitches; the Clerk replied that this had been agreed at the last meeting.  The Chairman stated that the final decision will lie with the referee.  Cllr Mrs Morgan suggested that the role be called park-keeper, given that the area is now a park.  It was noted that Hookstead green and the village green are not included in the job description, and there were no references to hours of work or pay rate.  The job description will be amended and brought to the next meeting.
230/18 Planning applications
18/01549/ Beale Lands Farm House, Shawlands Lane, High Halden
New detached, four bedroom dwelling, with garage, amenity curtilage and access, (within existing residential amenity garden land)
It was noted that this is outside the village confines.  Cllr Mrs Morgan advised that there are no objections on the website.  Cllr Dr Taylor felt that the confines should be stressed; Cllr Mrs Mitchell agreed, noting that approval would set a precedent.  It was proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application because it is outside the confines.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application because it is outside the confines.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 

18/01596/AS Lodgeland Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Application for prior notification of proposed agricultural development being the erection of a secure storage building 12.2m x 2.7m for equipment and machinery
The size of the building was queried.  The Chairman stated that neighbours are not consulted because this is an agricultural notification, but comments can be submitted, notwithstanding.  Information on the proposed agricultural development will be sought, and an extension until the December PC meeting.
18/01602/AS Woodend Lodge, Woodend, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch
Proposal to erect single storey and two storey extensions, addition of dormers and rooflights, change to existing roof form
It is not visible from the road and there are no objections on the website.  It was proposed that the PC has no comment to make on the application.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no comment to make on the application.
Approvals:
17/00538/AS Former site of Precinct 13, Ashford Road, High Halden
Erection of a two storey building comprising of 2 x 2 bed flats, 1 x 2 bed dwelling and 2 x 3 bed dwellings (Phase 3) and a two storey detached building comprising of 4 x 2 bedroom flats (Phase 4)
18/01182/AS  Poppet Wood Farm, Thurstons Lane, High Halden
Erection of barns for storage of feed and machinery and to house cattle livestock to support the expansion of the farm into rearing cattle
It was proposed that the Clerk contacts the Enforcement Officer stressing the need to tidy the site as soon as possible.

Resolved:

That the Clerk contacts the Enforcement Officer stressing the need to tidy the site as soon as possible.

18/01312/AS   Napchester, Ashford Road, High Halden
Erection of garage
18/01270/AS  The Cricket Barn, Ashford Road, High Halden
Proposed construction of two brick piers at the existing entrance gateway
18/01263/AS  Old House Farm, High Halden
Erection of an agricultural building with associated hardstanding
Decline to determine:

16/00157/AS  Willow Paddocks, Plurenden Road

Change of use of land to use as a residential caravan site for 3 'gypsy' families, each with two caravans, and erection of 3 No. amenity buildings
Refusals: 
None.

Withdrawals:  
18/01033/AS  Lodgeland Farm Cottage, Harbourne Lane, High Halden 
Proposed erection of a a stable building including two hay barns/stores, change of use of the land from agricultural to equine
Other planning matters:
There are indications that the Church Hill planning application will go to the December meeting of the ABC Planning Committee. 
231/18 Financial report

231/18-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001393
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001394
	S Wood (expenses)
	58.84

	001395
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	54.95

	001396
	Mintfresh Services (bus cleaning October)
	35.00

	001397
	M Wood (pavilion shelving)
	485.00

	001398
	NPower Ltd
	265.59


Balance as at  12th November  2018

£  69796.86  (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       378.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  
231/18-2  To agree a contribution of £461.11 to HHVEC for the WWl commemorations  

Costs incurred are lower than expected, at £451.11.  It was proposed that the PC contributes £451.11 to HHVEC for expenditure on the commemorations for WWl.

Resolved:

That the PC contributes £451.11 to HHVEC for expenditure on the commemorations for WWl.

231/18-3  To consider the draft Budget for 2019-2020
Cllr Dr Taylor advised that the Finance Committee will meet before the next PC meeting, to review the impact on the Precept of the new housing developments in the village.  Discussion on the Budget was deferred until the December meeting.
232/18  Reports

232/18-1  Ward member   No report in Cllr Pickering’s absence.
232/18-2  Environmental  See 228/18.
232/18-3  Safety and security   Police are carrying out spot checks in the area for uninsured drivers.
232/18-4  Highways   A serious accident on the A28 after Bethersden around Cripple Hill was reported.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell proposed that the speed limit on the A28 between High Halden and Bethersden be reduced from 50mph to 40mph, given the history of accidents on this road.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council asks KCC Highways to reduce the speed limit on the A28 between High Halden and Bethersden from 50mph to 40mph.
232/18-5  Marketing/Projects  Nothing to report.
232/18-6 Finance Committee  Nothing to report.
232/18-7 KALC  The next meeting is on 14th November.
233/18 Information item:  HHVEC update
Kristina Hoath was invited to update the PC on the events of 11th November 2018.  Kristina Hoath reported that the commemorations were a great success and thanked Paul Buggins for his exceptional input and support in bringing this about.  The team was thanked for its team spirit and help.  The Chairman congratulated all on the event, and thanked Kristina Hoath and Rachel Pudney (HHVEC Co-Chairs) for organising.  The Parish Council recorded its appreciation to Kristina Hoath.

The village calendar for 2019 will be launched at the Horticultural Society meeting.
The Christmas Bazaar will be held on Sunday December 2nd.

The Christmas tree on the village green is being sponsored by The Chequers on the Green, and put up by Oceanview Developments.
234/18  Any other Business
234/18-1   The signs on Church Hill warning of the pedestrian crossing have not yet been installed.  It was suggested that KCC be asked to change the ‘Give Way’ signs at the Church Hill/Ashford Road (A28) junction to ‘Stop’.  This will be discussed at the December meeting.
234/18-2   High Halden School Commemorative book launch.  To be held at the school on November 28th at 7pm.   ‘High Halden School  The first 150 years’ will be on sale for £15.  After the launch the book will be on sale in the school office.  

234/18-3  Byway AT254.  The Clerk to contact the KCC PROW office re its failure to consult High Halden PC, and request that the works be put on hold until the PC is consulted.  To be discussed at the next meeting.
235/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
235/18-1 Donation to Little Acorns Nursery
235/18-2 Provision of a metal stand for the village green Christmas tree
235/18-3 Recommendations from lighting review working group
235/18-4 Works on Byway AT254
235/18-5 Quotes for repairs to the children’s playground
235/18-6 Draft Budget for 2019-2020
235/18-7 Replacement of Give Way with Stop signs at the Church Hill/Ashford Road junction

235/18-8  Job description for the park-keeper
227/18  Grounds maintenance specification for 2019-2020 (contd)
It was proposed that the recommended specification from Aspire be accepted.  Contractors will be asked to quote against the specification for 2019-2020.

Resolved:

That the recommended specification from Aspire be accepted.
236/18  Resolution to exclude the public
The Chairman thanked members of the public for attending the meeting, which was then closed for confidential discussions, viz the KALC Community Award.

Resolved:
That members of the public be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed, namely the KALC Community Award.
237/18  KALC Community Awards 2019

Nominations were discussed, the closing date for receipt is 31st January 2019.

238/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 10th December at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.55pm.


Agenda item 224/18-2   PCSO report
I'm sorry I'm unable to attend this evening.

I have spoken to the Chairman today about the park, and we will up our patrols in the area when we can.

The Community Warden and i have also arranged a joint visit to see the possible family that is involved. 

Please can I ask that the following about security is passed on to residents especially with the early dark nights.

[The pdf with the security advice will be uploaded to the parish website]

